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St ANDREW’S CHURCH, STAPLEFORD

PAROCHIAL CHURCH COUNCIL

Charity registration number 1158492

MINUTES OF THE PCC MEETING – Thursday 30 July 2020 by Zoom
Please note that financial statements, notes, diary, sub-committee reports etc, are pre-circulated and filed with the minutes in the official PCC file, with key points recorded. Any discussions or decisions arising from such documents are recorded in the following text.
Present: Simon Taylor, Rob Needle, Mary Cooper, Alastair MacGregor, Lisa MacGregor, Chris Bow, Lizzie Taylor, Romie Ridley, Jackie Nettleton, Oliver Challis, Simon Humphrey, Alice Rouse, Nicky West, Alice Barlow
Apologies: Eleanor Norman, Clare Coates
The meeting opened with Psalm 146.1-5 and prayers.
1.
The minutes of the meeting held on 11.2.2020 were approved and signed.
2.
Finance: Chris Bow reported
a.
Final draft accounts for 2019 (for approval prior to APCM) – on file

Nothing more to report as there has been no change since the last meeting. The Independent Examiner completed his work before lockdown and is content to sign off the accounts once signed by the church wardens. Following queries by Alastair MacGregor the value of the Johnson Hall and Verger’s Cottage were confirmed as being shown in the insurance documents as £2.8 million. Chris Bow stated that it was important to include that figure as the PCC owns these buildings. He did not recommend obtaining an independent valuation because it would have to be redone every 3 years. Mary Cooper and Alastair MacGregor need to sign the report containing the accounts. The PCC approved the report and accounts unanimously.
b.
Final draft budget for 2020 – on file

Again no change since before lockdown. No further revision was proposed as we are already half way through an uncertain year and do not know what will transpire over the next few months. Chris Bow said he would do a forecast for the rest of year. We need to present something to the APCM despite months of turmoil.
c.
Up to date figures to end June 2020 – on file 
The four funds under PCC control show a £4,629 surplus (which includes £10,000 from South Cambs to compensate for loss of income from Johnson Hall). That additional sum will have to last until the end of the year, so the surplus is likely to erode over the next 6 months. The Messenger £1,983 surplus from 2019 is yet to be distributed. For 2020 the Messenger surplus is just over £3,000, but is capped at that level following the last meeting. Chris Bow noted that our current, savings, and deposit accounts are all easy access funds. The Johnson Hall fund has fallen behind last year. Sheila Tilbury-Davis was paid one more month than had been budgeted for, but overall the position was comfortable on the JH fund. The Estate fund, with £,1877 currently due to come in from Feoffees, would help to offset expenditure incurred in first part of year. We were expecting some income from the Friends of St Andrew’s too.
As for our charitable funds, the Nachingwea Link allocated a lot of grants, and there was no expenditure from the Children’s Society Fund and the Warden Scheme. 
The General fund donations benefited from substantial one-off payments otherwise would be well below budget. Expenditure is £3,500 under budget leading to a reduction in the expected deficit. We are in a better position than we expected when the budget was set. In answer to a question from Simon Humphrey, Chris Bow confirmed that donations in general had not been cancelled if paid through parish giving or on another regular basis. We can’t budget for irregular giving. Regular giving is down about £1,000 on last year. 
Lizzie Taylor reported that the diocese is grateful for the support from parishes.
3.
Lockdown to date - report on file
4.
Coming out of lockdown – report on file

Services are returning. We carry on taking careful steps. 
Lizzie reported that Bishop Stephen had advised caution in carrying on both online and live services so as to avoid clergy overload. We need to get Wifi in the church sorted out so people can participate from home in live services. 
Simon Humphrey said the value of live service is more than 45 minutes of spiritual awareness but being with other people. There is something missing if we can’t find a way to reintroduce social side. This was generally agreed to be important, and a way will be found to do it safely. For the time being we are getting used to ensuring the safety of services but hope to get back to serving refreshments once we feel safe. People can still mingle outside even if it’s cold. The suggestion was made that people could meet round back of church – and we could make it more of an event but not yet, possibly by September.
Elderly people need a lift to church. Jackie Nettleton knows from Shelford support group that rules and regulations to take a passenger from A to B are difficult – cleaning cars, masks etc. The support group makes a charge but might be different for individuals giving lifts. Some elderly members might give each other a lift. Questions of insurance – not just in relation to Covid-19 – and safeguarding would also have to be considered the giving of lifts was a church-organised activity. 
Outdoor services were mentioned as a possibility. 

As we get going again it might be an opportunity to reshape things i.e. possibly move away from 3 services every Sunday and make more time for discipleship and other activities.
5.
Annual church meeting & APCM – report on file

After consideration we provisionally set the church annual meetings for Monday 19 October. The booklet is ready. The next APCM after this needs to be by the end of May 2021 so this one will have a slightly interim feel.
6.
Safeguarding – report on file
Lisa went through her report and answered questions. 
The following were each considered and unanimously approved:

· List of authorised activities,

· Flowchart showing procedure for responding promptly to every safeguarding concern or allegation, and

· Scheme for delegation by the PCC of the reporting of serious incidents to the Charity Commission. 

Lisa confirmed that if someone came to us, not a church member, and a safeguarding issue was raised we would have to follow CofE guidelines. 
It was noted that there had been two safeguarding issues relating to youth work which had been logged with the Diocesan safeguarding team and dealt with in accordance with their advice. The issues did not require referral.

7.
Messenger - report on file 
Initial appeals for help didn’t bear fruit but a few volunteers now coming forward and a team beginning to form. Jon West is carrying on. The future of Messenger looks more secure than earlier in the year.
8.
Vision for buildings. On hold for moment as we have more pressing things to deal with.
9.
Succession planning – report on file 
The possibility of training authorised lay ministers will be picked up again as lockdown eases. 
It was noted that an experienced Licensed Lay Minister (Reader) had moved to the village, and was considering the possibility of being licensed to St Andrew’s. Lizzie Taylor suggested an informal meeting or meetings, with the need for both parties to be able to consider what was best. The PCC would need to feel comfortable with the arrangement. It was considered that the PCC should delegate assessment, which needs a group of 3 or 4, say Simon, plus wardens and Romie Ridley as an additional volunteer. Alastair MacGregor thought that maybe we could use a similar model to that used when Clare Coates joined us – on that occasion he and Lisa, and others also, had a chance to meet Clare and form a view. Mary Cooper has met the LLM and reported that she was looking at several parishes. She had not made up her mind but expressed an interest in getting to know us. Simon would also check whether the diocesan Warden of Readers had any established process for introducing a possible new LLM to a parish. 
St Andrew’s would have no ordinands this summer but contacts are being maintained with colleges for the future. 
10.
Sub-committee and group reports
a.
Youth & children – report on file
a. Events - nothing to report
b. Prayer/House groups – report on file 
The PCC considered how we could build on Francess Richardson’s outside socially distanced services in Orchard Road area. There is no building that could be used as a church facility but it would be good to have a congregation in that area. Mary thought not many would make the move to our church and it might be better to have a house group meeting as an opportunity to learn more about Christianity. Simon Humphrey thought people might come if a couple of extra services were laid on. Jackie Nettleton suggested a more informal “singalong” type service possible in the Johnson Hall, Pavilion or school with hymns that are well known. It was suggested that a venue close to that area might be better – somewhere in Mill Court might be a possibility, or at Mobas. Simon Humphrey has contacts in both that might be useful. If we could find a space this might carry on through winter. Simon Taylor will investigate and speak to Francess and, if necessary, Simon Talbott. 
Romie asked whether Covid-19 guidance meant house groups cannot meet with more than 6, even outside, but Simon couldn’t see why they couldn’t meet outside with sensible precautions – it was understood that the restriction to six was guidance rather than law.
c. MU – nothing to report
d. Stapleford-Nachingwea Link – report on file. If it was not possible to hold an Autumn Fair, then virtual fundraising would be considered. 
e. St Andrew’s Children’s Society Partnership – report on file
f. Fabric – report on file
g. Johnson Hall & Verger’s Cottage – report on file
h. Friends of St Andrew’s – nothing to report
i. Deanery - nothing to report
j. Pastoral care group – report on file
k. Community Warden Scheme – report on file
Jackie Nettleton reported that Donna the warden was starting back next Monday – she had been furloughed because of health issues. Age UK have carried on with her work in her absence. Simon Taylor reported a possible concern about funding next year arising from the auditor’s report to the Parish Council: the concern was that their expenditure was not commensurate to benefit. We cannot assume that the scheme will receive Parish Council funding next year. 
l. YouthInc – report on file
m. Eco Church – Simon apologised for not including this as an item in the list of regular reports. He reported that some progress had been made, in that we are going to buy eco-friendly products for the church, Johnson Hall and Verger’s Cottage as supplies run out. Jackie Nettleton raised the issue of buying cleaning products for the church, and Simon confirmed that we had moved to centralised buying and Gillian would buy what was required when notified. 

11.
Matters arising from minutes of last meeting not dealt with elsewhere. 
Alastair proposed reinstating Reaching Out to Stapleford as a standing agenda item for the time being. Simon Taylor confirmed it would be included. 

12.
Correspondence. Card and cheque received from Izzi Taylor’s in-laws Helen & Hugh Balfour in appreciation of the work done on the church for her wedding day.
13.
Any other business. Mary proposed a vote of thanks to Simon and Clare for work done in lockdown.
14.
Date of next meeting – Monday 28 September 2020 at 19.45 hrs, by Zoom unless notified otherwise
The meeting closed with prayer.
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